SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th May 2009 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr T Wiener, Cllr Lawton and Cllr Nicholls.
In attendance: 
Mr Mark Webb, Mrs Ann Wyllie and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Mr Webb was concerned about the recent planning application submitted by Manor Farm that proposes to use the entrance in Hearnes Meadow as the main access route to the farm. He stated that many children play in the road and on the green and that it would become dangerous with this proposed increase in traffic due to the horse livery business. The Parish Council will be writing against this planning application as they believe that Hearnes Meadow should stay a quiet residential cul de sac and that the access to the farm immediately crosses a heavily used footpath which would become unsafe as it has limited visibility.  The letter that the Planning Sub Committee has drafted against the application will be circulated to all Councillors for comments.  (Action – Clerk)
Mrs Wyllie came to report that children playing in Green Meadow had damaged the fence bordering her garden and asked the Council to repair or replace the fence.  It was agreed that the damaged section of fence would be replaced.  (Action – Clerk)
2.
Apologies for absence: Cllr Rothwell and County Cllr P Bacon.
It was with great sadness that the Council learned that County Councillor Pam Bacon’s husband had passed away three days before the meeting.  The Council agreed to send flowers and a card of condolence to Cllr Bacon.  (Action Clerk)
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting was proposed by Cllr Scourfield and seconded by Cllr Forsaith.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

· At an earlier meeting Cllr Forsaith proposed the collaboration of a series of articles entitled ‘Your Village’.  The following article is outstanding:- Green Wood. (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
· Three companies have now been identified with a possible solution for CCTV for the Recreation Ground.  The legal implications will be discussed with the Police.   (Action – Cllr Rothwell)
· The Parish Council had not yet received the Constitution from the Seer Green Sports and Social Committee.  The Parish Council Chairman will contact Juliet Booth the Chairman for the Sports and Social Committee for a report on the progress to date.  (Action – Cllr Clarke) 
· Further investigation is required by the Property Working group to determine how facilities at the Pavilion should be refurbished, e.g. showers, toilets.  (Action – Properties Working Group)
· A road sign will be purchased for Jubilee Walk. (Action –Clerk)

· The Parish Council has entered Seer Green into the BALC Best Kept Village Competition and work was underway to tidy up the village including a village litter pick by the Beaver Scouts on 18th May, a Parish Council working group to work in the Cemetery on 30th May.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls, Cllr Scourfield and Cllr Forsaith)  Cllr Nicholls agreed to remove the concrete block under the notice board near the shops.  (Action - Cllr Nicholls)
· Cllr Nicholls is working with the churches to progress the introduction of a War Memorial in the village.  It was suggested that the memorial could be placed at the front of the cemetery or recessed into the beech hedge.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls)
· Concerns were previously raised about the state of the bus stop near Princess Grove and a discussion was held on whether the bus stop is still required.  Belstone Homes, the developer of the site will be contacted to discuss the matter further.  (Action - Cllr Clarke)
· An order has been placed with BCC for the Temporary Speed Indicator Device.  As the existing street furniture for the installation was unsuitable an extension kit had to be ordered by BCC.   The TSID will now be installed from September until December for two weeks every month in School Lane (near Green Meadow) and Chalfont Road in both directions if possible.  
· The position of a further seven bollards (five concrete and two black plastic) were agreed for the Chalfont Road to prevent vehicles driving on the verge during a flood.  (Action – Clerk)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
3.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council.  
Cllr Clarke sent a letter to the Seer Green CE Combined School Board of Governors following their request to put a path through Green Meadow.  The letter outlined the list of initiatives the Parish Council has worked on to improve pedestrian safety on School Lane and suggested further possible solutions.  
Wicksteed had sent the Council their Inspection report for the Playground in Green Meadow.  One of the park benches had distorted centre slat.  Earth Anchors will be contacted for a replacement. (Action – Clerk)  The small yellow turnstile had some wear on the base plate and needed treating.  Also the bearings needed replacing. (Action – Clerk) Cllr Forsaith and the Clerk had met with the Safety Inspector to discuss Cllr Forsaith’s concerns over children running into the swings.  Although the Inspector did not see a significant hazard he did say that bench seats could be placed 3 metres away from the wet pour base to stop children running into the area.  Costs for the benches would be requested from Earth Anchors.  (Action – Clerk)
The Chairman had again written to Jim Stevens at BCC reiterating the Parish Council’s concern over their response to blocked drains and flooded roads. 
It was reported that five drains in Bottom Lane were blocked with silt.  (Action – Clerk)
BCC are conducting the Speed Limit Review in the area 10 which covers Seer Green.  Notices of the review and the recommended changes to the speed limits have been placed at points around the village (e.g. Park Place, Longbottom Lane etc).  Objections to or support for the Order proposals need to be sent to BCC by 12th June.  Details for this can be obtained from the Clerk.
4.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

     £4,398.30 were made  

Income 


                 
   £23,863.33
Seer Green Sports and Social Committee
     £1,625.00



Closing bank balances on 24th April   
   £38,071.22
The 2008/09 annual accounts were presented by the Financial Officer who stated that these were prepared on a cash basis with no accruals.  The accounts were approved by the Parish Council.  The Council approved the annual audit governance statement and it was duly signed by the Chairman, Financial Officer and the Clerk.   Mr Ernest Newhouse had agreed to conduct the Council’s internal audit on 14th May. (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)  A notice about the audit and the opportunity for residents to inspect the Parish Council accounts for the year ending 31 Mar 2009 will be placed on the notice board.
5.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  
Approved

CH/2009/0207/FA
26 Farmers Way, Seer Green, HP9 2YX


Single storey rear conservatory.
CH/2009/0218/FA
Land Adjacent To Idlewood, Manor Road, Seer Green 


Erection of new detached dwelling with new vehicular access from Manor Road.
CH/2009/0072/FA
Wynnswick, Wynnswick Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XW 


Single storey rear extension.
CH/2009/0248/FA
Mulberry House, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH 


External rear staircase

Refused 
CH/2008/2014/FA
Former Princess Marina Centre, Princess Grove, Seer Green


Retention of boundary walls and installation of gates

Parish Council objection as the walls exceed 1.8m height previously agreed with CDC and subject to an enforcement notice.

CH/2008/1907/FA 
Oldfields Equestrian Centre, Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP 


Removal of existing stables and manege and erection of building to provide equestrian facilities including indoor riding arena, 24 stables and rehabilitation centre and retention of timber building for temporary accommodation for equestrian worker.

Parish Council objection on the basis of scale and impact in the green belt

CH/2009/0046/FA
Glenmere, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX  


Roof extension incorporating first floor rear extension and two dormer windows within the front elevation, front porch and single storey rear extension.

The Parish Council agreed to write against the following new application due to the impact on residents of Hearnes Meadow.  (Action – Planning Sub-Committee)
CH/2009/0332/FA
Manor Farm, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YE


Removal of Condition 4 of planning permission CH/1988/3181/FA so as to allow the use of the existing access from Hearnes Meadow at all times.

The Parish Council also discussed the application (see below) to redevelop HB House.  In principle the Parish Council supported the application to provide a number of lower cost and smaller housing units meeting a key need in the village.  However concerns were raised about the height of the development as it was disproportionate to the neighbouring properties and was overbearing in a central part of the village.  Concerns were also raised about whether there was adequate parking.  The Parish Council will write to CDC.  (Action – Planning Sub-Committee)
CH/2009/0403/FA  H B House, 31 - 33 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP


Re-development of site to provide block comprising of 5 apartments with detached cycle/bin store and associated parking.

6.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. jubilee hall: The Chairman had received a letter from the Jubilee Hall Management Committee explaining that the Chairman/Treasurer Mr J Maddox and the Booking Secretary Mrs L Drewett will both be stepping down from their positions on 1st September and that they had not been able to find anyone to take on these key positions.  They were concerned about the ongoing management of the hall and asked for the Parish Council to consider the matter.  The hall is on a 999 year lease from BCC who pay towards the ongoing maintenance.  The Parish Council would consider taking on the responsibility for the hall if necessary but would invite Mr Maddox to the next meeting to discuss the matter in more detail.  (Action – Cllr Clarke)
7.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

ii. ENVIRONMENT:  Fineland Forestry had removed the branches overhanging the allotments. CH Grounds Maintenance will be contacted to ensure that they strim around the equipment in Green Meadow.  (Action – Clerk)  
iii. PROPERTIES: A meeting was held at the Cemetery to determine how the remaining available space is best utilised. Professional advice will be sought from the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium Management. (Action - Clerk)  The Electrician had visited the Pavilion and is preparing a quotation for the work.
iv. COMMUNITY LIAISON:  Several Councillors will be attending the opening of the Chiltern Woodland Burial Park on 5th June.
8.
Any Other Business: BBOWT held a successful day of activities in Long Grove Wood.
Issues were raised about the lack of dog bins in the village.  Cllr Scourfield will put together a Dog Bin Plan for discussion at the next meeting to ensure the village is adequately covered.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  Three new trestle tables will be purchased for the Pavilion.  (Action – Clerk)
Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 3rd June 2009, at 7.30 pm in the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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